
 
 
 

AGENDA 
 

CONNECTICUT STATE BOARD OF CHIROPRACTIC EXAMINERS 
 

Thursday, November 21, 2019, at 9:00 A.M. 
 

Department of Public Health 
410 Capitol Avenue, Hartford CT 

Third Floor –Hearing Room 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
 
Minutes 
 Review of the minutes from September 12, 2019. 
 
 
OFFICE OF LEGAL COMPLIANCE 
 A. Thomas Giammatteo, D.C. – Petition Nos. 2017-1097 and 2018-286 
   Consent Order – Presented by Linda Fazzina, Staff Attorney, DPH 

 
 
SCHEDULE 2020 MEETING DATES 
 
 
ADJOURN 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Department of Public Health is an equal opportunity provider and employer. 

 
If you require aid/accommodation to participate fully and fairly, 

 please contact the Public Health Hearing Office at 860-509-7566. 



 

The following minutes are draft minutes which are subject to revision and which have not yet been adopted by the Board. 

 
The Connecticut State Board of Chiropractic Examiners held a meeting at the Department of Health at 410 
Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT on September 12, 2019 in the third floor Hearing Room. 
 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Candito Carroccia, DC 
     Gina Carucci, DC 
     Karlos Boghosian, DC 
 
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:   Sean Robotham, DC 
 
ALSO PRESENT:   Jeffrey Kardys, Board Liaison 
     Stacy Schulman, Hearing Officer 

 

Dr. Carroccia called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

 
I. MINUTES 

Dr. Carucci made a motion, seconded by Dr. Boghosian, to approve the minutes from the 
May 16, 2019 meeting.  The motion passed. 
 

 
II. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Reinstatement after practicing with a lapsed license  
Stephen Carragher, Public Services Manager, DPH Practitioner Licensing Unit explained the current 
policy regarding practitioners who have continued to practice after their license has expired and are 
seeking reinstatement.  The current policy requires a reinstatement consent order which imposes a 
reprimand and a civil penalty which is calculated based on the time period the practitioner has continued 
to practice.  
Dr. Boghosian made a motion, seconded by Dr. Carucci to endorser DPH’s current policy/ 
The motion passed unanimously. 

 
III. OLD BUSINESS 

A. Declaratory Ruling – FAA BasicMed Examination 
Board Liaison Jeffrey Kardys reported that the written draft is being reviewed by the Assistant Attorney 
General. 
B. Board meetings at the University of Bridgeport School of Chiropractic 
Board Liaison Jeffrey Kardys reported that Assistant Attorney General Henry Salton indicated that the 
Board could hold a future meeting at the University of Bridgeport School of Chiropractic provided there is 
no discussion regarding examinations for licensure, the accreditation of schools of Chiropractic, scope of 
practice or matters that may potentially come before the Board for adjudication. 
Dr. Boghosian provided an overview of the Federation of Chiropractic Licensing Boards annual meeting 
he attended from May 1 to May 5, 2019. 
 
The Board discussed the possibility of hold a future Board meeting at the University of Bridgeport so that 
Chiropractic Students can attend. 

 
IV. OPEN FORUM 

Dr. Boghosian, DC initiated discussion regarding the use of CBD Oil, designation as a Chiropractic 
Specialist, Stem Cell Therapy, and the inclusion of a link to the Federation of Chiropractic Licensing 
Boards Providers of Approved Continuing Education (PACE) program on the Board’s web page. 
No motions were made and no votes were taken regarding these issues. 

 
V. ADJOURN 
 The meeting was adjourned at 10:04 a.m. on motion by Dr. Carucci, seconded by Dr. Boghosian.   
 
Respectfully submitted 
Candito Carroccia, DC 
Connecticut State Board of Chiropractic Examiners 


